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THE MEXICAN KARST
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In September 2004, Andy
Gluesenkamp, Charley Savvas,

and I joined biologists Oscar Franke
and Edmundo González from the
Universidad Nacional Autónoma
de México on a cave-scorpion-
collecting trip for the American Mu-
seum of Natural History. This trip
was part of a much larger effort to
collect new specimens to be used in
a worldwide scorpion DNA-analysis
and reclassification project. Over
several weeks we covered a lot of
territory in rapid style, entering sev-
eral caves per day. This trip was
reminiscent of the wide-ranging
cave-biology trips conducted by
James Reddell and others in the
1960s and 70s, and I will proceed
in the same narrative style of those
early AMCS reports.

September 11—Andy, Charley,
and I left Buda, Texas, and

crossed the border into Mexico. Our
destination that night was Cañon de
la Huasteca, where we were to meet
up with Fofo González and the crew
from Monterrey Tec, who were hav-
ing their club training trip at El
Salto. We made our way down the
steep road from La Ciénega and
could hear the partiers’ revelry
echoing off the canyon walls long
before reaching them at 2 A.M. There
must have been a hundred people
there, some of whom had already
passed out, but we were greeted
warmly and given some tacos be-
fore sleeping for a few hours.

September 12—We watched a
few hung-over rock-climbers prac-
tice some routes before we bid fare-
well and continued south to Cd.
Mante, where we met up with
Edmundo and Oscar at a hotel near
the square. We were also joined by
local caver and environmentalist
Jean Louis Lacaille Múzquiz, who
was to be our guide at El Cielo the
next day. Jean Louis works for a
conservation group that provides
assistance to villages in the moun-
tains.

September 13—The six of us
drove up to the Texas Southmost
College research station at Rancho
el Cielo. On the way up the moun-
tain, Jean Louis showed us the ru-
ins of the Cameron residence near
Alta Cima, where a family from the
United States had settled in the

early twentieth century. That settle-
ment led to Frank Harrison’s estab-
lishing Rancho el Cielo in the 1930s,
and his legacy eventually led to the
formation of the biosphere reserve
of today. Along the road, Jean Louis
pointed out a small pyramid built
by even earlier residents. He also
showed us a cave on the west side
of the road that we named Cueva
Govenia, after a common plant, but
it didn’t appear to be suitable scor-
pion habitat, so we didn’t enter it.
We parked our truck at Rancho el
Cielo and hiked 400 meters up the
western hill to Cueva de la Mina,
where the first blind scorpion in
Mexico had been collected. A steep
dirt slope leads down into a large
formation chamber. We searched
that room, then located the root-
penetrated chamber off to the right
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